
INTRO NOTE - 3RD ISSUE 
 

GREETINGS 
 
I have had many requests to have names added to the Lens magazine mailing list. There has been 
a great interest in the trip down memory lane they have created and they have sparked some 
inquiries of old friends. 
 
So under the circumstances, I would like to stress the point I made about sending a note regarding 
your life since those years. There is a great curiosity of where certain folks are these days. If you 
would prepare a couple of paragraphs about yourself that could be added to the comment sheet or 
a full sheet describing where you went after leaving Rochester, that would be great. Share a 
particular event you were involved in or any points in your life that might be of interest to old friends 
and classmates.  
 
For example, after I retired 17 years ago, I tracked down a dear old friend that had moved from 
Rochester in 1951 and joined the Air Corp. He was the son of the Methodist Church pastor, 
Reverend Burgess. His name is Larry. We became very close friends in the short time we knew 
each other back then. Over the many years that followed he became very busy learning to repair 
planes and I was busy providing for a wife and 7 kids. I found him living in Birmingham, Alabama in 
1997. We met the following winter at our condo in Florida. It was a grand reunion and we have 
managed to connect almost every year since then. 
 
I am also still hoping to receive some short stories about an event or experience you had in those 
days that others might be interested in reading about such as my illustration of “My First Flight With 
Larry Juengel.” There are only eight more issues to mail out and then the opportunity to connect 
with those old friends may be gone forever. The time will pass faster than you think. There are not 
many times in life like this that enable us to renew those old acquaintances. So take advantage of 
the opportunity and reconnect with… you never know who. 
 
Duane 
 
 



LENS COMMENTS 2ND ISSUE 

At my age I really don't get emotionally excited about many things.  But this was certainly an 
exception.  What a trip down memory lane.  And the big thing about the trip is; I was there for most of the 
original run.  Really enjoyed it.  Thanks.  Don Shaw 

Hi Duane, 
Just read the second copy of the "Lens" and I enjoyed it just as much as the first issue.  I printed it out 
even tho it takes a lot of "ink" as I knew Dean would read it otherwise.  He did comment on your "ride" 
with Larry Juengel---he skipped school and did the same thing! 
Am glad you're receiving such good responses from people who've read the magazine---have told more 
people about it so you may be getting more "customers".  You've done a great job---I can't even 
imagine how to do it but I'm not very accomplished when it comes to the computer---I do well to just 
email and look things up----Anxiously awaiting the next issue! 
Hope this finds you and Dolores well---------------Barb 
 
Hi Duane,  Happy New Year!! Thank you for the Lens magazine, so nice and so many memories, I too have about 10 
original copies, I will donate them to the library, I am sure my kids would wonder what they are and throw them out. 
Wonderful times and great memories. We went out with the Brodes, Shermans and Jean White for a few hours, on 
New Years eve. We went to Shermans for a drink then to dinner in Lake Orion, It was great to be with dear life long 
friends, lots of laughs and home early, our style. Hope things are going ok for you, Hi to Delorers, Your friend, 
 Jan Howell 
 
Thank you! These are great. John Crissman 

Duane, Happy New Year.  Glen asked me to tell you thanks for the updates.  He really enjoys them.   
Glen & Beverly Stamper 
 
Enjoyed  the  second  issue of Lens.  You do good work!   Many thanks.   Jean Maitrott 

 
Duane, this is all just grand, and for us especially  to have the comments that have rolled in. Doug Forrester! 
Lynn, I will print out all the comments for you and include them in a package that's building up for you. 
Duane, I will get my little bio ready for you soon, I promise, and I'm thinking Lynn will do the same. In meantime, 
enjoy a very happy 2013. From my end, you certainly deserve  so!  Judith 
 

I did get to see it - I even saw our old friend from Brooklands - Jesse White.   They were 
my folks' best friends.   Jesse and Anne.   Boy, hadn't thought of them in years.  Now 
the Shermans.  It'll be interesting.  Thanks again for sending the magazine.   You know 
this younger generation - I couldn't do a thing with a computer if I didn't have kids or 
grandkids.    Irene 
 

Duane, 
I concur with all the great responses you’ve gotten from the readers of the Lens.  This time around, I loved 
your account of your high school field trip…what fun!    I had never heard any of those stories, and I’m 
surprised mom and dad allowed you to fly with that guy.  Oh my gosh…did they know you were doing that?   
I have printed the lens so I can read it at my leisure.   I like reading it like a book instead of on the 
computer.  My thanks to you and Cheryl for making this available to all of us. Love ya, Diane Peltier-Detter 
 

The magazines are delightful!  Thank you for sharing them with all of us.  Plummer Whipple was an Episcopal priest in 
Michigan before going to Green Valley, AZ where he continued to work on a part time basis for the church.  What 
wonderful people to teach art (Dorothy) in the Rochester schools and for Plummer to enter the ministry.  They were 
close family friends.  I spoke to Judy a couple years ago but didn't realize that these magazines existed.  Best to you!
 Mary Eberline 



Duane,  I just saw an issue of Lens – Please add me to the mailing list and advise what the subscription 
cost is.  What a wonderful publication and what a wonderful time that was.    Thank you     Janis Hopkins 
 
Without a doubt you have stirred up many memories and our years in Rochester.  Thanks 
for those memories. I would surely enjoy being on the list to receive THE LENS.   
Thanks,  Ron Kevern  Scottsdale, AZ 
 
I found this photo – taken in Havana Cuba in 1952  ‐  Right to Left – My father ‐ Leslie Hopkins, Freda Seed (Earl Seeds 
wife), Me, Mom‐ Julia Ann Hopkins,  You may recognize the next couple  but I don’t know who they are, and Earl Seed 
(The Rochester Clarion) at the end.   We all stayed at the National Hotel and my mom and dad didn’t want me to stay 
with Cuban babysitters so I got to go along to Sloppy Joes with them and the personal tour guide that they hired 
watched over me in their presence.  It was right before the Revolution.   Not necessarily LENS news worthy but 
thought that you might get a kick out of it.   Janis Hopkins 
 

Duane,  
I only saw the latest copy.  We left Rochester in 1993 when I retired from Oakland University.  We moved to 
Scottsdale, AZ and have very much enjoyed it, but Rochester is still remembered as OUR HOME TOWN.  We 
enjoy 11 grandchildren.  Our daughter lives in New York, one son in Kansas, and one in Arizona.  
We went to college with Bill Roth who is in one of your pictures.  Have not seen him since college.  
Many of the pictures brought back memories!    Thanks,  Ron Kevern 
 
duane, my name is joanne smith hauncher‐your father was our milkman and diane and I went to school 
together.  dawn johnson told me that you were publishing the old lens magazine.  I have several of the old 
copies from my parents‐marion and arnold smith on castell.  there are several articles about my parents 
and a picture of me at christmas time sitting by the tree as a toddler‐how fun!  the whipples were very good 
friends of my parents and lynn was my babysitter.  if you have copies of the e‐mails that you have sent out, 
would you please forward those on to me‐I would love to read them.       joanne smith hauncher 
 
Duane:   Thanks for providing this informative activity for all of us "native" Rochester people.  I am sitting here in 
Bonita Springs, Fl. with Roger Knapp and we have had a real hoot looking at the Lens.  Lots of great memories.  
Although 47 to 49 was slightly before my prime, I certainly recognize most of the people in the magazine. 
Please add me to your email list.  Nancy Hubbard Kraft forwarded your e‐mail. 
Hope things are well with you.    Bill Potere 

 
We would love to be added to your mailing list.  We've been friends with Judy Beyerlein since we married 
and moved to Rochester in 1969.  We decided to make our home here since my husband grew up in 
Rochester, and remembered his childhood here with such fondness.  He grew up at 440 Michelson and went 
to Brooklands.  Walking to school, playing in the woods and fields and on the golf course with his brother 
and sister are among his favorite memories.  Their home was eventually purchased and demolished due to 
M-59 going through. 
This brings back so many memories.  Thanks for sharing ~ 
David and Sharon Robinson 
 
Hi Duane. Thank You so much for the Lens Magazines. What a beautiful job you have been doing putting 
together these issues of Lens Magazine for all of us. My dad loves looking at them. I also love looking at them. This is 
the best source for the history of Rochester that I have ever seen. 
  
Last month I told my dad that you had 10 issues that you would like to share with him. That is all that I told him 
though. I did not tell him what kind of issues. A day or two later I printed the First issue of the Lens Magazine and I 
gave it to him. I printed and gave him the second issue today. Now he knows what kind of issues you want to share 
with him. So now that you are getting together the Lens Magazines to share with all of us that means that we all have 
issues, doesn't it?       I hope you still like to laugh at silly things.  Best Regards, Teresa 
 



Duane:    I am Mary Potere Thacker. My brother, Bill, sent me a copy of the Lens and I would love to receive 
more information. Having lived my life in Rochester until 1986,( I now live in Charlotte, North Carolina with 
my second husband.) 
I easily identified people who were my parents friends. 
I also remember your Dad, John, who was my milkman when I lived on Maywood. He was a special friend to 
my son Michael who often rode in the truck with him. Once he took Michael home to his house to pick up 
supplys. When he, Mike, returned he told me he had met John’s mother. Actually John’s wife but I guess 
kids don’t know the difference!  Please let me know if there is a charge for the copies. 
Thanks and many blessings,     Mary Anne Thacker 
 
Hi Duane, I received a copy of the Lens magazine from June 1947 to December 1949 from Eugene 
Kleino email gkboulder@aol.com 
Rochester was my home town and I enjoyed reading it very much and would like to be added to your list for 
monthly issues. I graduated from Rochester High School in 1955 with Don Peltier who I believe was your 
brother.  Thanking you in advance. Jerry LeBarre 
 
Hi Duane, I had a brother named Ron who passed away 2 years ago this July, he was the 
superintendant of Alpena Public Schools before he retired, and my other brother is Harold (Spike) 
and he was a custodian for the Alpena Public Schools before he retired.  I really don't remember 
meeting you but I may have, I'm not as sharp as I used to be.  My father was inducted in the 
Rochester High School Sports Hall of Fame, could I have met you there?   Really appreciate 
reading about Rochester and nearby communities, thank you so much. Jerry  
 



SOME OLD ROCHESTER HISTORY 

 
Knapp's Dairy Bar at 304 S. Main Street has been in the same business - 
operated by the same family - from the very first day it opened its doors to 
the public. Lyle "Red" Knapp started in the restaurant business in 
Rochester in the 1930s, in a location that was part of the building now 
occupied by the Kruse & Muer on Main eatery. After that business was sold, 
Red and his wife, Cecelia, built their new dairy bar on a vacant lot next to 
the Home Bakery building.  They held the grand opening of their restaurant 
on July 8, 1950, and announced in the newspaper that they would hand 
out free ice cream cones to all customers, regardless of age, for a four 
hour period.  "We know we have the finest ice cream that money can buy 
and we want every person to taste it," Red Knapp told the Rochester 
Clarion. The dairy bar featured ice cream made by the Mints Ice Cream 
Company of Birmingham, and the Knapps hoped that the grand opening 
giveaway would hook their new Rochester customers on the sweet treat. 
 
Not to be outdone, the Avon Dairy announced in the following week's 
Clarion that it had a new, exclusive formula ice cream called "Wood's Old 
Fashioned," sold only at the dairy bar located at 606 Woodward Street!  
 
Over time, of course, it was the Knapps' signature hamburger that made 
their little restaurant locally famous and a favorite of generations of 
Rochester citizens - none of whom need to consult a menu before ordering 
at the counter, I might add! 
 
If you're wondering who won the ice cream wars, I'll simply point out that 
61 years later, Knapp's Dairy Bar is still in the same location and going 
strong.  
Posted by Remembering Rochester at/PASSED ON BY MARY ANNE POTERE-
THACKER  

 



Final Flight With Larry Juengel 
 

I have no recollection of ever flying with Larry when we did not buzz a girlfriend’s house.  This 
particular day was January 1, 1950, New Years Day. I had a date later that afternoon with a girl who 
lived at the corner of Gunn Rd. and Adams Rd. 

Larry and I left Big Beaver Airport around noon in a small 2-seater Piper Cub type plane, I 
don’t recall anymore exactly what kind it was. We had 2 targets on our minds, they were near each 
other and in almost perfect line with each other. The first one was the big farm house with a large 
barn on the west side of the house, today at the corner of Tienken and Alston Roads. There were tall 
maple trees on one side of the road but we could approach it over the driveway with no interference 
whatever.  He banked to the north and followed Livernois Rd. As we neared the house, he tipped the 
nose down and we were over the house at the top of the trees. We went by so fast that we had no 
time to observe any reaction. We continued slightly northwest towards the Adams Rd. and Gunn Rd. 
corner. There were 3 or 4 tall spruce trees on the property which hampered a direct run over the 
house, so he followed the driveway on the east side flying due north about tree top height. We 
banked to the east into a 90 degree turn and returned low over a wide open field and swooped up 
and over the house on a westerly course.  By this time the people were out in the driveway waving. 
We made another 180 and returned from the west over the house and driveway where they were 
waving away. 

The problem was, we were both looking back at them and waving also. Suddenly there was 
one big thump as the left landing gear had struck a slight rise in the middle of the field. He wrapped 
both arms around the stick and pulled hard, but actually, we had bounced well over the tree lined 
fence row on the east property line. It did not deter Larry at all though, because as we passed the 
farm house on Tienken Rd. on our return to Big Beaver, he brought it down to the tree tops again 
and the folks there were about as excited as we were as we passed over head.  
 Later in the day when I returned to the Adams Rd. home to pick up my date, I inspected the 
area in the field where we connected with the ground. There was about eight inches of heavy wet 
snow laying there and probably served as a slippery surface from which we ricocheted off. We had 
left a path about 20 inches wide and 15 feet long in the snow. 

One day many, many years later, I was sitting on the patio of the Wynngate Golf Course 
having dinner with our couples golf group. As I looked up towards the open field north of us, there as 
plain as day was that rise in the ground of that field and I noted to the others how close I had come 
to loosing my life back on the first day of 1950. 

That was the last time I flew with Larry and I graduated from school that following June. We 
bumped into each other occasionally as the years passed, but we never flew together again. Some 
years later I learned he had contracted Lou Gehrig's Disease. I called to arrange lunch with him and 
his wife and we met at a place in the Lakeside shopping area. By that time he was in a wheel chair, 
but he brought several photos with him and we shivered at some of the close calls we had 
experienced. Larry passed away shortly afterwards, but we so enjoyed that one last time of sharing 
those wild memories together. 
 
Duane 
 
 










































